MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 25TH JANUARY 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, G Hartin, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/02:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor Harding.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor McIlroy stated that Councillor C McShane was running late but would be at the meeting and may have some Chairman’s Business on her arrival.
10/02:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 21st DECEMBER 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 21st December 2010 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 21st December 2010 be adopted.”

10/02:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON   21st DECEMBER 2010
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Councillor McDonnell stated that Mr Tom Morton was noted as being from the National Trust but that this needed to be amended to read Northern Trust.
10/02:04
RATES ESTIMATES 2010/11

The ACE stated that the booklet had been circulated and that the starting point was an increase of 8.37%.  She informed members that the General Grant for Moyle District Council for 2010-11 was estimated to be £690,033; she stated that this represented a decrease of £62,960.  She stated that the derating element was £179,585 and the resources element was £510,488.  She informed members that the reduction in General Grant was the result of a cut in the General Grant allocation from £20.5mn to £19.5 mn.
The ACE stated that the product of a 1p rate (EPP) had increased from 2009/10, from £149,270 to £150,070.  She stated that the conversion factor for Moyle remained at 0.012339 for the 2010-11 year which was the same as the 09-10 year.

Councillor C McShane entered the meeting at this point.  She apologised for being late.  She stated that under Chairman’s Business she just wished to highlight the fact that she was not holding a fund raiser for the Haiti earthquake as there were so many at the minute in the community and within Church groups.  She encouraged members to attend as many of these as possible.  She stated that she had attended the coffee morning at Dunseverick.

Members were referred to the schedule of potential capital schemes as had been circulated.  This was read through.
Councillor P McShane stated that he wished to congratulate the officers on their work in that the starting point was so low.  He informed members that he would like to see more for the Glens and hoped that there would be works included in the capital schedule.  He referred to the NITB match funded listed works at the top of the capital schemes and stated that he would like to see similar works carried out in the Glens to bring a uniformity to seafronts in Moyle.  He informed members that he would also like to see similar sign posting and furnishings in play parks in the Glens.  Councillor P McShane stated that Council had also recently acquired land at Arclinnis Layby and asked that some sort of amenity facility be placed there.  He stated that he would also like to see the re-furbishment of Turnarobert Park in Armoy and a facelift for Cushendun Caravan Park.
Councillor Blaney stated that he was in agreement with Councillor P McShane’s aspirations; he referred to the first five schemes on the capital schedule and stated that these needed to be completed now so that the available funding did not expire.
Councillor P McShane stated that he supported these schemes but just wanted similar programmes to be considered in the Glens to complete the look throughout Moyle.

Councillor McDonnell stated that Council should be trying to save money for the rate payers and not adding more on.  He stated that in the economic climate he objected to this approach.
Councillor O Black agreed with Councillor McDonnell.  She stated that the rate payers were struggling and informed members that there was no way that they would want to pay any more than they were already paying.  She stated that she was for equality but that she was against adding more to the rates.  She stated that a wish list could not be afforded.

Councillor McMullan stated that when he looked down the list of proposed works there was not one thing for the Glens.  He informed members that if there had been an Equality Impact Assessment there would be trouble.  He stated that it was a matter of equality rather than spending for no reason.  He stated that he had raised this issue at several meetings regarding lack of projects for the Glens.  He stated that he would not stand in the way of the first five projects as there was funding for these.  He stated that someone would have to explain to the people of the Glens why they were not getting an equal share at the rates estimates.
Councillor P McShane stated that he also wished to be sure that the pot of money in the reserves was used for the benefit of rates payers in Moyle and would not go into the larger Council grouping.  He informed members that he had suggested some excellent schemes in the Glens and the refurbishment at Turnarobert Park in Armoy.
Councillor O Black stated that as a Glens Councillor she did agree that the Glens had not been mentioned much in the estimates and that there should be equality.  She stated that she also agreed that the reserves should be used for the benefit of Moyle rate payers. She stated that members should go through the list first taking out anything they could and then add in additional schemes.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTLS stated that the total cost of the works for the Bushmills changing rooms would be £250,000 and that they would be completed this year.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he agreed that the reserves should be given back to the rate payers of Moyle.  He stated that it should be used to reduce the rate. He stated that the Auditor had suggested that there should only be a reserve of 5 – 7 ½ % and that there was currently 15.3 %.
In reply to queries from Councillors, the Clerk stated that any balance applied this year would have to be applied next year just to stand still.  He stated that if RPA goes ahead then the reserves should be used before they were lost to Moyle but that if there was still to be 4 -5  years of Council then there would have to be funds to apply the same mount from the reserves each year.

After discussions,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That the five projects at the start of the capital schemes be rubber stamped.”

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the whole capital schemes list be accepted.”
On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were four votes in favour of and five against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were eight votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

It was agreed that the remaining list of proposed capital schemes would be discussed one by one.

The ACE stated that under IT Development 15/20 desktops needed to be replaced.  She informed members that this was essential to ensure Business Continuity and advised that resources needed to be allocated to contingency arrangements regarding IT.
Councillor O Black enquired if the computers needed to be replaced as there was potentially only one year left.
The ACE stated that packages for Environmental Health, Building Control and Finance packages needed the web based system and that some of the machines were 7-8 years old.  She informed members that this was critical for business processes to continue.
Councillor O Black asked that this only be carried out if necessary.

After discussion, it was agreed that £50,000 for IT Development for Corporate Services would be approved under capital schemes.”

After further discussion, it was agreed that £10,000 for Health and Safety Housekeeping for Corporate Services would also be approved under capital schemes.

The ACE asked the HDS to go through the Development additions to the proposed capital scheme programme.

The HDS stated that £200,000 was included in the proposed capital schemes for match funding for community applications to various funds including Rural Development Fund. NITB TDS Fund, Innovation Fund, Intereg and Peace etc.
After discussion, it was agreed that £200,000 would be approved under capital schemes for Match Funding for community applications to various funds.

She stated that £10,000 had been proposed for minor improvements to Bushmills and Mosside Community Centres.  She informed members that this was for things such as refurbishment of the ceiling in the barn in Mosside.

After discussion, this was agreed.

The HDS stated that £10,000 was proposed for match funding for Ballycastle Town Partnership projects on Council such as the upgrade of the Tow River Path.

After discussion, this was agreed.

She stated that £7,500 had been included within the proposed capital schemes for Christmas lights for Ballycastle Seafront and reinstalling the lights in the town centre.  

Councillor M Black stated that this was most welcome.  

Councillor McIlroy stated that this should be added to cover the whole of Moyle.  He proposed that the HDS look at the inclusion of other areas.

Councillor C McShane stated that outlying villages covered by Coleraine and Ballymoney Councils were not lit.  She stated that she had no problem with Cushendall and Bushmills being included.

Councillor McMullan suggested that the amount be increased to £10,000 and shared out.

After discussion, it was agreed that £10,000 would be approved under capital schemes for Christmas lights for Ballycastle seafront, town centre, Bushmills and Cushendall.

The HDS stated that £70,000 had been proposed for the Marina building shortfall and professional fees.
Councillor P McShane stated that this project was 100% funded and that Council only had to provide the professional fees.

After discussion, this was agreed.

The ACE asked the HTLS to go through the Tourism additions to the proposed capital scheme programme.

The HTLS stated that£400,000 had been proposed for the re-development of Bushmills Library to a Tourist Information Centre.

In reply to members queries the HTLS stated that if the capital was approved Service Level Agreements could be investigated and operational provisions could be examined.
After discussion, it was agreed that £400,000 would be approved under capital schemes for the re-development of Bushmills library

The HTLS stated that it had been proposed to include £20,000 in the capital schemes for Sheskburn changing facilities.

This was agreed.

He informed members that the Tennis Courts upgrade had been proposed at a cost of £30,000.

This was agreed.

The HTLS stated that £150,000 had been included in the proposed capital schemes for Bushmills changing rooms.

This was agreed.

He stated that there was a further proposal for the inclusion of improvements at Quay Road, Ballycastle in the replacement of the goal mouth of the James McShane Pitch with synthetic carpet.
This was agreed.

The ACE asked the HTS to go through the Technical Services additions to the proposed capital scheme programme.

The HTS stated that £30,000 had been proposed for an upgrade of Cushendall and Cushendun caravan park amenity blocks.

This was agreed.

He informed members that £60,000 had been included in the proposed capital schemes for traffic calming and environmental improvements for Council car parks.

Councillor O Black asked that drainage at Cushendall car park be included in these works and suggested a few more drains be installed.

The HTS stated that he would look into this and suggested that this may be part of a bigger scheme relating to flooding issues.  He stated that the gullies could be cleared to unblock the drains.  He stated that he would look into working with Roads Service on this issue.

After discussion, it was agreed that £60,000 would be approved under capital schemes for traffic calming and environmental improvements for Council car parks.

The HTS stated that £100,000 had been proposed for a replacement mechanical sweeper.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the HTS stated that the sweeper was purchased in 2001 and that the maintenance costs were increasing.  He stated that it did need to be replaced.
Councillor C McShane stated that the officer’s recommendation should be accepted due to Health and Safety issues.

After discussion, it was agreed that £100,000 would be approved under capital schemes for a replacement mechanical sweeper.  It was also agreed that £40,000 would be approved under capital schemes for a replacement telehandler and that £6,000 would be approved under capital schemes for replacement walk behind mowers.

The HTS stated that £50,000 had been included under capital schemes for Ballycastle Dredging and £20,000 for Rathlin Dredging.

This was agreed.

This concluded the proposed capital schemes.

Councillor C McShane proposed that a public notice regarding acquiring a small piece of land for a kick-about area for Ballintoy be advertised by Council.
After discussion, it was agreed that the HTLS would look into this.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.
After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council meeting to discuss rates estimates would be held on Monday 1st February 2010 at 7:00pm.
10/02:05
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2007/0282/F  McAllister Homes C/O Studio Rodgers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine.  Location, land to the rear of no’s 12 and 14 Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed construction of 7 no. dwellings to include 1 no detached and 6 no semi-detached dwellings with associated car parking and landscaping.
Ms McMath stated that there had been nine letters of representation.

E/2008/0034/LB  Mr R Fia, C/O R Robinson & Sons Ltd, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location, former National School, 40 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conservation and refurbishment of existing building with provision of flat roof rear extension to provide exhibition space for new Cultural Centre.

E/2008/0035/F  Mr R Fia, R Robinson & Sons Ltd, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location, former National School, 40 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conservation and refurbishment of existing building with provision of flat roof rear extension to provide exhibition space for new Cultural Centre.

Ms McMath stated that there had been two letters of representation.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2008/0092/F  Mr R Fia, R Robinson & Sons Ltd, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location, 145 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed renovation, alteration and extension of an existing building into a B&B (amended proposal)

Ms McMath stated that there had been six letters of representation.

Councillor McAllister stated that he would ask that an assurance be given that the oldest wall in Bushmills at the boundary remain in tact.
Ms McMath stated that the scheme had been reduced and that there would be minimal works to the side and rear return only.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would agree with the approval subject to the aforementioned wall being maintained.

E/2008/0259/DC  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, 48, 50, 52, 54, 56, 58 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of terrace 48, 50, 52 and 54 Main Street and demolish 6m section of wall.
E/2008/0261/F  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, BT52 1JB.  Location, 48, 50, 52, 54, 56, 58 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed re-development of 48, 50, 52, 54 with 3 replacement retail units to include café/bistro, hot food takeaway and 5 no office units and connection to 56 & 58 Main Street, including associated stores, car parking and landscaping.

E/2009/0004/O  Mr D McAllister, C/O GM Design Associates LTD, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, 40m west of 23 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for farm dwelling. 
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0144/RM  Mr J G McArthur, 170 Glenshesk Road, Doonans, Armoy, BT53 8RL.  Location, land approx 60m west of 162A Glenshesk Road, Cromaghs, Armoy.  Proposed 2 storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed building being of an inappropriate design within the area of outstanding natural beauty.

Councillor C McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0199/F  J Smyth, C/O Norman Perry, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 120m NE of 78 Capecastle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed farm dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to policies CTY1 and CTY10 of DPPS21 in that it did not merit being an exceptional case in that it had not been demonstrated that the proposed new building was visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm.
Councillor Hartin requested an Office Meeting for additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0200/O  Mr P McKeague, 25 Novally Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HE.  Location,  site adjacent to 25 Novally Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed Farm Dwelling.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
Ms McMath stated that she would take items 11 and 12 together.

E/2009/0264/LB  Mr & Mrs B Gormley, 4 North Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6BN.  Location, Backpackers Hostel, 4 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing 2 storey rear extension, construction of 2 storey rear extension to provide 4 additional bedrooms, wc/showers, kitchen/dining and laundry facility.  North Street, existing sliding sash windows to be refurbished and new internal shutters and new entrance door.
E/2009/0273/F  Mr & Mrs B Gormley, 4 North Street, Ballycastle.  Location, Backpackers Hostel, 4 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed 2 storey rear extension to provide 4 no. bedroom accommodation, wc/showers, kitchen & laundry facility.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the building being listed under article 42 of the Planning (NI) Order 1991 and the extension and alterations would, if permitted, detract from it’s appearance, character and setting and result in a loss of its architectural integrity due to the design being out of keeping in terms of scale, form, massing, proportions, height and alignment and by reason of the use of unsympathetic building materials which are out of keeping with those found on the building.

Councillor P McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information and asked that a site visit from Historic Buildings and NIEA also be accommodated.

It was agreed to defer the application for one month and Ms McMath stated that she would raise the issue with NIEA and Historic Buildings.

E/2009/0279/F  Mrs N Delargy, C/O A-Three Architecture Design, 43 – 45 Church Street, Portadown, County Armagh.  Location, 50m NE of 72 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed conversion of existing outbuilding to dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that there had been one letter of representation.

E/2009/0308/F  Mr B McFaul, South Kinramer, Rathlin Island, BT45 6RT.  Location, adjacent to the Manor House, Church Bay, Rathlin Island.  Proposed change of use from fire station to seafood shop and processing facility.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0313/F  Mrs A Brennan, 4 Huey Crescent, Bushmills.  Location, 4 Huey Crescent, Bushmills.  Proposed rear vehicular access to dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the fact that it would remove two existing car parking spaces which were for the use of the residents of Hazeldene Drive and the applicant already had a vehicular access off Huey Crescent.
It was agreed that Council would agree with this opinion.

E/2009/0320/F  A & D McAfee, 54 Toberkeigh Road, Bushmills, BT57 8YA.  Location, 58m east of 34 Isle Road, Bushmills. Proposed new farm dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that there was one letter of representation. 

E/2009/0333/LB  Mr J McCarthy, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine. BT52 1NB.  Location, 6 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed conversion of existing apartment on first, second and third floor into 2 apartments.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2009/0335/O  Messrs J & J Darragh, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 50m South of 69 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for farm dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not meriting being an exceptional case in that it had not been demonstrated that the proposed new building was visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm. No evidence of the necessity of a new dwelling and detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside.
Councillor M Black requested an Office Meeting to allow for additional information.

Councillor P McShane supported this request.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had been talking to the applicant that day and that he had asked him to ask for a deferral for one month.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

E/2009/0348/F  J McCarthy, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 6 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed conversion of existing apartment on first, second and third floor to create 1 additional apartment.

E/2009/0355/F  Moyle District Council, Sheskburn House, 7 Mary Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6QH.  Location, Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre, 44 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed retention of temporary building on site of former visitor centre partially destroyed – renewal of previous temporary permissions E/2001/0372/f and E/2005/0525/F for a further period of two years.
E/2009/0391/DC  M Abraham, 7B Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing garage/store building (block constn) to the rear of the dwelling and replacement with single storey extension to the dwelling.

E/2009/0391/DC M Abraham, 7B Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Location, 7B Chapel Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing garage/storage building (block constn) to the rear of the dwelling and replacement with single storey extension to the dwelling.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

Deferred Applications

E/2006/0304/F  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Studiorogers, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine.  Location, land adjacent to 82 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of 2 no. infill semi-detached cottages

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2008/0055/F  Castle Orchard Developments, C/O McGurk Architects, 33 King Street, Magherafelt, BT45 6AR.  Location, lands including and surrounding 16 – 40 Fairhill Street and to the rear and north of 12 & 14 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of 13 no houses and sheds and the erection of 5 no townhouses and 36 apartments and associated amenity space.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2008/0155/F  Ms R M McAllister, 245 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Location, 28m SW of 245 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Proposed erection of pair of semi-detached townhouses with basement garages with access from existing entrance.

Ms McMath stated that the agent had informed her that the applicant intended to withdraw.
Councillor McAllister requested that this application be held for one week to allow the applicant to withdraw.

This was agreed.

E/2008/0365/F  Mr McAlister, 3 Dalriada Park, Cushendall.  Location, 7 Dalriada Avenue, Cushendall.  Proposed 3 no townhouses.

E/2009/0247/RM  55 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Location, 55 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of 2 storey replacement & dwelling with attached garage & farm office.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2009/0267/O  Mr P McKeegan, 40 Clady Road, Cushendun.  Location, 19m south of no 6 Bayview Road, Rathlin Island.  Proposed single storey dwelling and workshop.

Ms McMath stated that this application had been withdrawn.
Councillor C McShane thanked Ms McMath for her attendance.
10/02:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.
Radon in Dwellings
The HBC stated that the Regulation C2(2) of the Building Regulations (NI) 2000 required radon protection measures to be taken in any dwelling situated within a zone marked on the map set out in Schedule 3, copy map attached as Appendix 1.  He informed members however, that these maps had now been superseded in the most recent Radon in Dwellings Report issued by the Northern Ireland Environment Agency (NIEA), copy map attached as Appendix 2.  

The HBC stated that it was now proposed to implement these amendments for all new dwelling applications and to advise that relaxations can be sought for those within the previously designated zones.
Councillor C McShane stated that if there were any concerns regarding Radon that the Health Agency could be contacted or the Building Control department.

Councillor M Black returned to the meeting.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the HBC stated that there was nothing under building regulations with regard to existing houses but that these could be tested if there was any concern.
Proposed Naming of New Development
The HBC stated that an application had been received from Patton Homes proposing the following names for their development at Moyarget Road, Ballycastle; Moyarget or McCormick Brae.

After discussion it was agreed that the development at Moyarget Road, Ballycastle would be named McCormick Brae.

Requests for Bilingual Street Nameplates
The HBC outlined further applications which had been received for bilingual street nameplates in the Irish language.  He informed members that these would be added to the ten previously requested and still pending.  He stated that surveys would be carried out as and when additional budgetary funds become available.
After discussion, it was agreed that surveys would be carried out for the ten requests which had been waiting and the new requests to be added to the list.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the ACE confirmed that the same budget as last year had been provided in the rates estimates.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”
10/02:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Proposals for changes to Dog Legislation
Councillor McMullan stated that he was still very much against allowing dogs to roam on Council lands off the lead and unmuzzled.  He asked that Council consider the muzzling of dogs on their land.
Councillor Blaney stated that the only dog that had to be muzzled was a greyhound.  He informed members that he disagreed with this suggestion and stated that this would mean pensioners for example having to muzzle their dogs.

Councillor McMullan stated that a lady in Cushendall was knocked over by two Dalmatians.  He stated that a child could be knocked over by roaming dogs.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor C McShane stated that there was nothing in the report that asked for a response to muzzling dogs.

The HEE stated that additional restrictions could be made if a dog behaved in an unsatisfactory manner.

He informed members that another draft bill regarding the dog control order would be contained in a second piece of legislation.  He informed members that this would include dog fouling, restrictions etc

Councillor McMullan stated that he knew there were restrictions for dangerous dogs but he considered that all dogs could be dangerous unrestrained.  He informed members that he felt that Council was not taking adequate measures.

The HEE stated that Council took reasonable actions in their legislation.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the response to the proposals for changes to Dogs Legislation.
Councillor McMullan stated that he was not happy with this and stated that he felt that dogs should be muzzled in Council areas.
Councillor C McShane stated that these comments had been taken on board and informed members that the muzzling of dogs was a separate issue.

In response to Councillor McIlroy the HEE stated that dog fouling was only an offence if the dog owner was with the animal when it occurred and did not clean it up.

Councillor McIlroy stated that dogs should be on a lead in public places.

Horse Trading in Fairhill Street

The HEE stated that this year there was much better segregation between horses and spectators.  He informed members that the installation of the height restricted barrier prevented unauthorised access to Council and other property at the top to the street.  Whilst, in general, horse traders co-operated with council staff some proved difficult and credit must be given to staff who manned the barrier for the smooth running of the area.
Councillor C McShane stated that she had received word that day that there would be a meeting scheduled at Stormont in mid February regarding issues with horse trading at the Lammas Fair and that she would report back to Council regarding the date of this meeting.
Councillor McIlroy enquired if the amusements at the Quay Road were plugged into Council’s electricity supply.
The HEE stated that the majority of the rides were run by generators.  He stated that there was some use for the toilets and caravans but not for the machinery.

Sale of Age Restrictions Goods

The HDS stated that a test purchase exercise in respect of the underage sale of tobacco and volatile substances i.e. cigarette lighter refills, was to be carried out in March 2010.  He informed members that the exercise would check the level of compliance with the law on the sale of such goods to those over 18 years.

The HEE stated that abuse of volatile substances could cause sudden death by heart failure, asphyxiation or suffocation.

He informed members that retailers were being reminded of their legal responsibilities during ongoing premises visits.  He stated that they would also be given advance notification of the exercise by letter and a press release issued to local papers.
In reply to members queries the HEE stated that the children involved were under supervision.

Control of  Legionella

The HEE stated that at present only Sheskburn House and Mosside Community Centre were inspected and monitored for legionella in accordance with the HSE Approved COP.

After discussion, it was agreed that all Council premises be monitored in accordance with the HSE approved Code of Practise for the control of Legionella.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

10/02:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Joint Committee for the North East Partnership

The HDS stated that as Council were aware the North East Partnership - a partnership of the County Antrim Councils with the main aim of accessing Interreg Funding - was now at a stage where they were ready to establish the formal structure of a Joint Committee. 

She informed members that each participating Council on this Partnership would be represented on the Joint Committee by two elected members. She stated that Councillor P McShane was the present representative for Moyle so Council were now asked to nominate a second representative.

After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That Councillor C McShane be nominated as second representative.”

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister,


“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated as second representative.”

On a vote being taken, there were five votes for Councillor C McShane and five votes for Councillor McIlroy.

Councillor C McShane used her casting vote to vote for herself.

New Format of Reporting 

The HDS stated that each service area within the Development Department was based on an annual strategy or action plan. She informed members that these plans set out what the programme aimed to achieve for the incoming year in terms of projects, events, research, publications etc. She stated that the plan would also detail an annual budget which then gets included in the rates estimates.  The HDS stated that internal departmental monitoring took place regularly in order to measure progress and keep track of expenditure. 

The HDS stated that in an attempt to improve efficiency and transparency of reporting, Council may wish to consider testing a different approach to the monthly progress reports. 

She informed members that the idea would be to have each officer attend the Council meeting on two occasions per year. She stated that the first would be to present the annual service plan, discuss it with members and get agreement for objectives and budget. The second occasion would be six months later to report on how the agreed plan was progressing and make any changes which Council may wish to have at that stage. 

She stated that this would mean that the remainder of each monthly report would only consist of those matters which arose on a month to month basis and which needed a Council decision.  
The HDS informed members that the thinking behind this was to give Councillors a more meaningful input into annual plans and to use Councillors and officers’ time more effectively. 
Councillor M Black stated that she thought that this was a good idea and that the Councillors could then related better to the person who was running each particular project.

Councillor McIlroy disagreed, he stated that it was the responsibility of the head of department to report to Council and that he did not agree with putting pressure on the officers to make presentations.
The HDS stated that each officer in development had to complete an annual report and that they were well practised in giving presentations.  She suggested that Council test this method to see what they thought.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That the new format of reporting be approved.”
Human Resource Request

The HDS stated that as Councillors were aware the Ballycastle Town Partnership was established by Moyle District Council following the publication of the Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Masterplan and the town’s designations in that document and therefore its eligibility to be included in Urban Regeneration funding. 

He informed members that the role of the partnership was to create and implement a strategy for the regeneration and development of the town of Ballycastle. 

The HDS stated that to date the Partnership had carried out extensive research in relation to economic, social and environmental issues relating to the town which then formed the basis of their draft plan. She informed members that after holding many public consultation events the plan was eventually finalised and launched by Minister Ritchie in the spring of 2009. 

The HDS stated that members of the Partnership were now concentrating on delivering the projects and plans contained within the strategy and they are presently working on a project to enhance the entrances to the town with pieces of sculpture. She stated that this project would be completed by late spring of 2010. 

She stated that the Department of Social Development had given the Council and the Partnership a great deal of support both through the attendance of a DSD official at each meeting and they have funded a number of environmental improvement schemes throughout the town ie Quay road, Ann Street, North Street and the Seafront. She stated that a marketing campaign was also funded. She informed members that a number of publications and a well recognised logo were the lasting results of that project.  

The HDS stated that the salary of the Project Officer for the Partnership was funded for two years from 2008 and this was now at an end. She informed members that DSD felt that they could not continue to fund a salary. 

She stated that this left the Partnership in a difficult situation. She informed members that without a dedicated person working to progress the strategy, it would be difficult for the planned projects to be realised.

She stated that Development Services were presently carrying out clerical services in terms of minute taking and sending out agendas.   

She stated that the Chairman of the Partnership had written requesting that Moyle District Council consider funding a dedicated resource and that they had suggested a number of options; a Full time dedicated Officer, a Part-time dedicated Officer, a Part-time shared with other organisations or additional assistance from Council Officers.
The HDS stated that the cost of a full-time (37 hours) officer at Senior Officer Grade 1 was £31,750 which included employers’ costs. She stated that there would also be the usual associated costs such as travel, postage, phone, photocopying etc. 

She stated that if Council were minded to fund this post the extra cost would have to be included in the 2010-2011 rates estimates and would be for a period of one year only on a fixed term contract. She stated that this would come to an end with the establishment of the new Causeway Coast and Glens District Council. 
Councillor P McShane stated that Council were being asked to fund a post for an outside body, he stated that follow up funding should be researched for this post instead.

The HDS stated that it was within Council’s Corporate Plan to support Ballycastle Town Partnership in delivering their strategies.

Councillor O Black stated that she agreed with Councillor P McShane that Council should not fund this post.

Councillor P McShane stated that he agreed that Council should support the group as much as was possible.

Councillor M Black stated that other options should be investigated.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he did not understand why this post had to be Senior Officer Grade 1 and enquired if a lesser grade would not suffice.

Councillor C McShane stated that the Ballycastle Town Partnership had gone from strength to strength but she understood why Council was reluctant to agree to funding a post.  She suggested that the HDS would look into alternative methods of funding and bring this back to Council.
This was agreed.

Lammas Fair Development – Terms of Reference for Proposed Study and Plan

The HDS stated that Councillors received the draft Terms of Reference prepared by the Town Partnership for a proposed project to carry out extensive primary research into the present condition of the Lammas Fair and to create a plan for developing the event and ensuring its survival for the longer term. She informed members that these were circulated at the October and November 2009 meetings and members had been asked to consider the content and give feedback.
She informed members that Ballycastle Town Partnership would like to finalise these terms as they hoped to make application for funding in the near future to enable this study to proceed in good time for the 2010 event. 
The HDS stated that any suggestions or comments would be very much welcomed by the Partnership and – together with comments gathered from Council officials - would be collated and presented at the Town Partnership at their next meeting. 
The HDS stated that she would leave it to members to come back to her with any comments.

Funding the Study

The HDS stated that the estimated cost of carrying out this research and planning exercise was £50k and the Partnership would hope to raise 75% of this from external funding. She stated that this would leave an estimated shortfall of £12,500 which the Partnership was asking Council to consider including in the 2010-2011 rates estimates. 
Councillor McMullan enquired if this study was needed for the Lammas Fair.  He stated that other studies would maybe cost in the region of £5,000 - £10,000.

The HDS stated that this would be a full and professional study with researchers on the streets she stated that it would cost a lot of money compared with a quick overview. She informed members that if members felt that this was not necessary then could make that comment regarding the Terms of Reference.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor P McShane stated that he was opposed to £50,000 being spent.  He stated that he felt that this study could be achieved at a smaller cost and suggested that Queens University be consulted.  He stated that the expertise for running the Fair was also available locally.

The HDS stated that perhaps Council could suggest how much they wished to match fund.

Councillor C McShane stated that she would be opposed to giving £12,500 in match funding but would be willing to set something aside in the rates.

After discussion, it was agreed that comments on the Lammas Fair Development Terms of Reference would be forwarded to the HDS and that the decision on funding of the shortfall of the study would be decided upon at the next rates meeting.
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
10/02:09
INTERIM REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES 
The Interim Report for Corporate Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Old Public Toilets, Waterfoot

The ACE stated that further to the request from Ardclinis Outdoor Adventure to consider leasing the above, the Community Services Officer had met with the Glenariff Development Association, who had indicated their support for the scheme.  She informed members that Ardclinis were in attendance at this meeting.

The ACE stated that it was recommended that a Pubic Advertisement now be placed inviting Expressions of Interest for this building in terms of a lease.  She stated that applicants would be asked to forward details of proposed scheme, along with plans, and sources of funding.  She stated that the scheme must provide access to public conveniences, and use of the building must be consistent with the Vesting Order (provision of Car Parks, Public Toilets and Ancillary works by way of amenities and services to promote the development of tourist traffic at Glenariff, Waterfoot and to encourage persons residing elsewhere to visit the area). The ACE stated that the proposals must also include an Environmental Impact Assessment in terms of any potential impact on the dunes and Coastal Erosion.
After discussion, it was agreed that a public advertisement would be placed inviting Expressions of Interest, in terms of a lease, for the Old Public Toilets, Waterfoot.

Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

The ACE stated that following the last Council meeting, two further expressions of interest had been received by the Agent.

She stated that it was now recommended that the previous two bidders be contacted by the agent to inform them that the process was still open.  

The ACE informed members that Council may wish to consider a final date for offers to complete this process.
After discussion, it was agreed that a final date for offers to complete the process of the sale of Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills would be Monday 8th February at 5:00pm
EU Services Directive

The ACE stated that the above regulations came into effect on 28 December 2009.  She informed members that in order to comply with the Directive a merchant ID Number was required to facilitate on line payments.  She stated that this was obtained from Councils bank and it was recommended we progress with the necessary arrangements to ensure compliance with the above.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council progress with the necessary arrangements to ensure compliance with the EU Services Directive.”

Disability Champions – Training and Support Package

The ACE stated that a request had been received by Council’s Disability Champion Cllr Oliver Mc Mullan to attend the above course.  She informed members that this would be funded out of the Councillors Conference and Courses budget and was therefore recommended for approval.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McMullan would be permitted to attend the Disability Champions Training and support package and that this would be funded from the general fund.
It was also agreed that the ACE would look into Councillor Blaney and McIlroy’s attendance at the Nilga Workshop.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Interim Report for Corporate Services be adopted.”
10/02:10
SECURITY AT THE COTTAGE WOOD SITE


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge was not present at the meeting to discuss this item.
10/02:11
CLOSURE OF THE SOCIAL CAR SCHEME


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillors Hartin, McAllister and O Black left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Social Car Scheme was closing in Moyle and that this would bring a lot of hardship for people.  He stated that this service had covered the whole of Moyle and that it had taken patients to the Royal in Belfast, Altnagelvin, Antrim and Causeway Hospitals.  He stated that from the Glens a patient would have to take 2-3 buses to get to Antrim hospital alone.  He stated that he was very strongly opposed to the cutting of services and he could not understand where the savings would be. He asked that Council write to the Rural Transport Fund, Nilga and the North Antrim MLAs voicing Council’s opposition to the closure of the Social Car Scheme in Moyle.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he supported this 100%, he stated that this was added to the stripping of the x-ray facilities at Dalriada and the cuts in the Ambulance service

Councillor McIlroy supported this request.  He stated that this service was vital especially for the elderly.

Councillors McConaghy, M Black and McConaghy agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Rural Transport Fund, Nilga and the North Antrim MLAs voicing Council’s opposition to the closure of the Social Car Scheme in Moyle.
10/02:12
refuse collection in moyle during and after the cold snap

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan asked that the good work of the Council Refuse Collectors over the cold snap would be recognised by Council.

He stated that they tried their best to gain entry to roads to make their collections and they also lifted any additional bags which were sitting.
After discussion, this was agreed.

10/02:13
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Colmcille Heritage Trust, 21st Comcille Winter School.  To be held on the weekend of Friday 26th – Sunday 28th February 2010 at the Colmcille Heritage Centre, Gartan, Church Hill, Letterkenny, Co Donegal, Co Donegal
There were no nominations to this conference.

The Regulation and Quality Improvement Authority, Is Partnership Working?  To be held on 10 March 2010 in the Lagan Valley Island Centre, Lisburn.

There were no nominations to this conference.

10/02:14 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Bushmills Distillery, Application for Transfer of Licence for premises at 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills.

There were no objections to the above applications.

10/02:11
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

10/02:12
Correspondence

NILGA Draft response to the DRDNI Consultation on Public Transport Reform
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 21st December 2009 from the Planning Service regarding planning application E/2008/0270.
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 30th December 2009 from the Planning Service regarding the Streamlined Consultation Scheme
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 5th January 2010 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding X-Ray Services, Dalriada Hospital, Ballycastle.
This letter was noted
Letter dated 6th January 2010 from Ballymena Borough Council regarding a Notice of Motion on the high rate of Autism in Northern Ireland

This letter was noted

Letter dated 6th January 2010 from the Planning Service regarding planning application E/2009/0243/F

This letter was noted

Letter dated 7th January 2010 from the Planning Appeals Commission regarding Appeal against Enforcement Notice issued to Alister Dobbin for erection of a dwelling at 92 Straid Road, Ballinlea, Ballycastle
This letter was noted

Letter dated 8th January 2010 from the Northern Ireland Office regarding Public Consultation – Draft Police and Criminal Evidence (NI) Order 1989 (Codes of Practice) (Temporary Modification to Code A) Order 2010
This letter was noted

Letter dated 12th January 2010 from the Minister for Health, Social Services and Public Safety, regarding the X-Ray service at Dalriada Hospital, Ballycastle

This letter was noted

Letter dated 14th January 2010 from Northern Ireland Water regarding land purchased for proposed wastewater treatment works for Ballycastle
This letter was noted

Letter dated 15th January 2010 from Derry City Council regarding winter gritting programme
This letter was noted

Letter from Nilga regarding Local Government Reform continuing engagement in developing the way forward in terms of collaboration/funding in light of the PWC report

After discussion, it was agreed that the Transitional Committee would discuss issues raised in the letter from Nilga.
Councillor McDonnell referred to the planning issue previously highlighted at Lisnagunogue and informed members that he felt that it was wrong to have a blanket refusal for Site Meetings.  He stated that if Council wanted to have a Site Meeting then they should be able to do so to enable a response in some way.

Councillor C McShane stated that this was noted.

The meeting concluded at 21:55pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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